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MINUTES
COLUMBIA ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION
Tuesday, July 28, 2020
One Hudson City Centre, Suite 301
Hudson, NY 12534

Due to public health and safety concerns related to COVID-19, the Columbia Economic Development Corporation Board will not be meeting in-person.  In accordance with the Governor’s Executive Order 202.1, the Tuesday, July 28, 2020 Board meeting will be held 8:30am via conference call, (call in number 1-800-245-9874 access number 3180900) and will be recorded with a transcript provided at a later date. The public will have an opportunity to hear the meeting live and provide comments.  Comments can be provided via email before and during the meeting to mtucker@columbiaedc.com.  Please check the meeting agenda posted on the CEDC’s website www.columbiaedc.com for further instructions to access the virtual meeting and for updated information.

A regularly scheduled meeting of the Columbia Economic Development Corporation (CEDC) Board of Directors was held via conference call due to COVID-19 on July 28, 2020.  The meeting was called to order at 8:36 a.m. by David Fingar, Chair.  

	Attendee Name
	Title
	Status
	Arrived/ Departed

	Ruth Adams
	Board Member
	Present via phone
	

	Russell Bartolotta
	Board Member
	Excused
	

	Jim Calvin
	Vice-Chair
	Present via phone
	

	Rick Cummings
	Board Member
	Present via phone
	

	Carlee Drummer
	Board Member – Ex-Officio
	Present via phone
	

	David Fingar
	Chair
	Present via phone
	

	Tish Finnegan
	Board Member
	Present via phone
	

	Derek Grout
	Board Member
	Excused
	

	James Lapenn
	Board Member
	Present via phone
	

	John Lee
	Board Member
	Present via phone
	

	Kenneth Leggett
	Board Member
	Excused
	

	Carmine Pierro
	Board Member – Ex Officio
	Present via phone
	

	Seth Rapport
	Board Member
	Present via phone
	

	Richard Scalera
	Board Member – Ex Officio
	Excused
	

	Gary Spielmann
	Board Member
	Present via phone
	

	Sarah Sterling
	Secretary
	Present via phone
	

	Brian Stickles
	Board Member
	Excused
	

	Andy Howard
	CEDC Attorney
	Present via phone
	

	F. Michael Tucker
	President/CEO
	Present via phone
	

	Lisa Drahushuk
	Administrative Supervisor
	Present via phone
	

	Kayla Duntz
	Intern
	Present via phone
	

	Martha Lane
	Business Development Specialist
	Present via phone
	

	Erin McNary
	Bookkeeper
	Present via phone
	

	Ed Stiffler
	Economic Developer
	Present via phone
	

	Carol Wilber
	Marketing Director
	Present via phone
	

	Katherine Higgins
	Consultant
	Present via phone
	




Executive Session:
Mr. Calvin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lee to enter Executive Session under §105(1)(f) of the Open Meetings Law to discuss .the medical, financial, credit or employment history of a particular person or corporation, or matters leading to the appointment, employment, promotion, demotion, discipline, suspension, dismissal or removal of a particular person or corporation.  Carried.  Executive Session was entered into at 8:37am.  Ms. Sterling made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lapenn to exit Executive Session.  Executive Session was ended at 8:40am.  

Mr. Fingar stated the Executive Committee had met in executive session on June 17, 2020 to review a proposal from Mike Tucker to increase the compensation provided in his contract by $385 a month beginning July 1st , in consideration of his willingness to extend his existing contract for one (1) year from June 30, 2021 to June 30, 2022. This represents a 3.5% increase, bringing his consulting fee rate from $80.00 to $83.00 per hour. In addition to the contract extension, the rate provided in the contract has not been increased since CEDC entered into the agreement in August 2015.  Mr. Cummings made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lapenn to approve the increase in compensation as well as term.  Carried.

Minutes:
Mr. Calvin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lapenn to approve the May 26, 2020 minutes as presented.  Carried.

President/CEO Report:
Mr. Tucker stated he and Ms. Wilber had worked on the report he had earlier distributed to the Board, which outlined CEDC responses to businesses and outlining the resources available in response to COVID.  He noted they were finalizing the 2019 Annual Report, which would be distributed to the Board next week.

Mr. Tucker reminded the Board they had authorized a request for $300,000 in additional SBA microloan funding, earlier in the year.  He stated at the time, the SBA had expressed a desire to have CEDC complete more loans, in order to lessen the amount of funding in the accounts.  He stated the SBA had recently agreed to allow CEDC to access additional funds.  He asked for a motion to approve the execution of SBA documents allowing the borrowing of up to $300,000.  Mr. Calvin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Spielmann to allow Mr. Tucker to execute the documents as outlined.  Carried.

Mr. Tucker stated the County had reduced the CEDC contribution for 3 quarters in 2020 and was planning to cut the 2021 budget by 20%.  He reviewed the available Emergency Impact Disaster Loan program, noting he had applied for funding on behalf of CEDC and had been approved up to $100,000 over 30 years, with an interest rate of 2.75%.  He stated the loan would be placed into a lockbox where it would remain until directed by the Board.  He stated there was no penalty for prepayment and the loan would be paid back over 5 years.  He stated the Audit and Finance Committee had discussed it and would be reporting later in the meeting.  

Mr. Tucker stated the Drumlin and Hudson Valley Creamery projects continue to move forward.  

Mr. Tucker stated the City of Hudson had asked CEDC to provide support services for their joint venture with the Galvan Foundation.  The Foundation has created a grant of $100,000 to the City of Hudson for the purpose of providing $50,000 in grant money to minority owned small businesses and free technical assistance to minority entrepreneurs.  Additionally, the Foundation plans on partnering with the City to create a $1,000,000 revolving loan fund to provide low interest loans to minority –owned businesses in Hudson and Columbia County.  

Mr. Tucker stated both he and Ms. Lane felt this would be a strong addition to the CEDC portfolio.  He stated he was discussing how best to be compensated.  In discussions with the Community Loan Fund of the Capital Region, he suggested a fee of $750 upon closing in addition to an annual service charge of $250.  He stated an approximate administrative fee for the Galvan Grant fund was in the range of $15,000 to $17,500.  He noted this was not ready to be brought to the Board for approval.  He felt it would be ready for the August meeting or perhaps a special meeting.  

Mr. Tucker stated he and Ms. Lane had done an analysis of the time required for the additional loans.  He stated they would take 15 hours a month of Ms. Lane’s time and additional 30 hours of the Project Manager’s time divided between the grant and the technical assistance program, and perhaps 36 hours per year for administration and loan followup.  

Mr. Rapport asked if the CEDC Loan Committee would be responsible for review and recommending the loans.  Mr. Tucker felt the City and Galvan would both like to have roles in the selection.  Mr. Tucker noted this program was still in the early stages.  Mr. Lapenn confirmed that this fund was Hudson based.  Mr. Tucker stated it would be which frees up CEDC funds for the remainder of the County.  

Harpis Penalty Mortgage Extension:
Mr. Tucker stated the Board had previously given an extension of six months to the business.  He explained the building had been ordered and planning board approvals had been obtained.  He stated COVID has considerably slowed the progress of the project.  He asked the Board to consider a twelve month extension expiring on June 30, 2021, with a $1,000 penalty if the project doesn’t move forward.  Mr. Cummings made a motion, seconded by Ms. Sterling to approve the 12 month extension with a $1,000 penalty as presented.  Carried.  

Treasurer’s Report:
Mr. Tucker reviewed the balance sheet and the profit and loss.  He noted the Audit and Finance Committee had reviewed the financials thoroughly.    He stated the draft 2021 budget had been included, but remained a draft until the vote at the August or September meetings.  He reviewed the sheet outlining CEDC account balances.  

Mr. Tucker stated the $12,750 Greenway Rail Trail reimbursement had been received.  He stated CEDC had paid several bills for the IDA during the time the office was closed and would be reimbursed.  Mr. Spielmann made a motion, seconded by Mr. Cummings to approve the Treasurer’s Report as presented.  Carried.  


Marketing Director’s Report:
Ms. Wilber referred to the three reports previously distributed.  She noted the Membership/Sponsorship goal had been changed to $50,000.  She noted this would require raising an additional $12,000.  She noted all sponsors to the Annual Meeting would be added to current and future marketing pieces.  Mr. Lapenn suggested contacting Kirk Kneller of the Kneller Insurance Agency for a membership.  

Loan Committee:
Jackson’s Loan Request:
Ms. Lane introduced the loan request from Jackson’s.  She stated they requested $50,000; a $35,000 from the SBA and $15,000 from CEDC.  She stated the interest rate would be 3.75% on both loans mimicking the SBA Disaster Loan Fund rate.  The term would be 72 months with the first 6 months of the SBA loan being paid by the SBA.  The security would be a second mortgage on the real estate and personal guaranties.  She stated the loans would be used for inventory, equipment, build out and working capital.  Mr. Calvin made a motion, seconded by Ms. Finnegan to approve the loan as presented.  Carried.  

Business Development Specialist Report:
Rapid Recovery Loans:
Ms. Lane stated she closed a total of 6 loans, noting it has been 3 weeks since one has been submitted.  She stated the program could benefit from additional promotion.  

Loan Portfolio Review:
Ms. Lane stated it remains fairly unchanged due to the deferments.  She noted that Hudson Cruises has made payments on their loans.   Mr. Cummings made a motion, seconded by Mr. Spielmann to approve the Portfolio Review.  Carried.

Committee Reports:
Mr. Fingar noted Workforce and Education Committee had not met in the past month.  Mr. Tucker stated the Audit and Finance Committee had met and has a resolution to consider regarding the SBA Emergency Impact Disaster Loan.  Mr. Lee stated the committee had discussed the loan and agreed to recommend Mr. Tucker apply for the loan.  He noted the loan would go into a lockbox and there was no prepayment penalty.  Mr. Tucker stated he had applied, and SBA had stated the money must be drawn down.  The Committee agreed to request the funds under the previously outlined conditions.  Mr. Lapenn stated the final use of the funds would be Board directed.  Mr. Tucker stated the loan could be paid without penalty at any time and there was no interest or principle due for 12 months.  Ms. Sterling made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lapenn to approve the drawdown of the funds under the conditions outlined.  Carried.     

[bookmark: _GoBack]Ms. Lane asked the Loan Committee to remain on the phone to discuss and consider a change to an earlier approved loan. 

With no other business to be conducted, and no public comment, Ms. Sterling made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rapport to adjourn the meeting.  Carried.  The meeting adjourned at 9:43am.  




Respectfully submitted by Lisa Drahushuk 
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